
Page 1 BOC/STAFF/05/09/2013

STAFF MEETING MINUTES  
LANCASTER COUNTY BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS

COUNTY-CITY BUILDING, ROOM 113
THURSDAY, MAY 9, 2013

8:30 A.M.

Commissioners Present: Larry Hudkins, Chair
Brent Smoyer, Vice Chair
Deb Schorr
Jane Raybould
Roma Amundson

Others Present: Kerry Eagan, Chief Administrative Officer
Gwen Thorpe, Deputy Chief Administrative Officer
Dan Nolte, County Clerk
Cori Beattie, Deputy County Clerk
Ann Taylor, County Clerk’s Office

Advance public notice of the Board of Commissioners Staff Meeting was posted on the
County-City Building bulletin board and the Lancaster County, Nebraska, web site and
provided to the media on May 8, 2013

The Chair noted the location of the Open Meetings Act and opened the meeting at
8:32 a.m.

AGENDA ITEM

 1 APPROVAL OF THE STAFF MEETING MINUTES OF THURSDAY,
MAY 2, 2013

MOTION: Schorr moved and Amundson seconded approval of the minutes of the
May 2, 2013 Staff Meeting.  Schorr, Amundson and Hudkins voted aye. 
Raybould and Smoyer were absent from voting.  Motion carried 3-0. 

 2 ADDITIONS TO THE AGENDA

None were stated at this time.
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 3 LEGISLATIVE UPDATE - Gordon Kissel and Joe Kohout, Kissel/E&S
Associates (Legislative Consultant)

Joe Kohout, Kissel/E&S Associates, presented a legislative update and a bills of interest
report (Exhibits A and B).  He referenced Legislative Bill (LB) 348 (Change provisions
relating to the assessment of certain rent-restricted housing projects), which has been
designated a Speaker priority bill.  Kohout said the Nebraska Association of County
Officials (NACO) had opposed the bill and has had discussions with Senator Haar, who
introduced the bill, and there are indications the bill, in its final form, will be drastically
different from the version that was introduced.

Raybould arrived at the meeting at 8:37 a.m.

ACTION ITEMS

A. Paycheck Insert for Blood Chemistry Profiles

Raybould asked why the blood chemistry profiles are not offered to spouses as well,
noting it could help them to identify health issues.  Kerry Eagan, Chief Administrative
Officer, explained it is a cost issue.    

Smoyer arrived at the meeting at 8:40 a.m.

Amundson suggested the Board look at extending it to spouses next year.

Board consensus was to hold the item for further information.

 4 CLERK OF THE DISTRICT COURT CANDIDATE DISCUSSION 

Board members thanked the seven candidates (Julie Agena, Becky Bruckner, Troy
Hawk, John Voyle Hodge, Chuck Salem, Robert Van Valkenburg and Darik Von Loh) for
their interest in the position.  The Commissioners stated they were pleased with the
quality of the candidates and stated their top candidates, following interviews:
Raybould: Hawk and Agena; Schorr: Hawk and Bruckner; Amundson: Agena and
Hawk; Smoyer: Hawk and Salem; and Hudkins: Hawk. 

MOTION: Schorr moved and Smoyer seconded to offer the Clerk of the District
Court position to Troy Hawk and to schedule his appointment on the May
14, 2013 County Board of Commissioners Meeting agenda.  Smoyer,
Schorr, Amundson, Raybould and Hudkins voted aye.  Motion carried 5-0.

Raybould felt some positions should be appointed, rather than elected.
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Sue Kirkland, Clerk of the District Court, asked whether the Board has discussed
whether to retain the District Court Administrator position, which is the position
currently held by Hawk.  Board members indicated they have not and asked Eagan to
notify the District Court Presiding Judge that the Board plans to offer Hawk the Clerk
of the District Court position.

ADMINISTRATIVE OFFICER REPORT

A. Employee Recognition Breakfast (7:30 a.m. on May 21st at Windsor
Stables, 330 South 10th Street)

Amundson and Raybould agreed to serve as greet the employees being recognized 
and their guests.  Hudkins, Schorr and Smoyer will present the awards.

There was also consensus to have the County Clerk read the names of employees
being recognized for their years of service at the County Board of Commissioners
Meeting that will be held later that morning.  The names of the recipients will also be
posted on the County’s website.

B. Legislative Retreat Date and Location

There was consensus to tentatively schedule the retreat on August 8, 2013.  The new
arena was suggested as a possible location. 

C. Nebraska Association of County Officials (NACO) Annual Conference,
December 11-13, 2013 in Omaha, Nebraska 

Minette Genuchi, Administrative Assistant to the County Board, appeared and asked 
the Commissioners to let her know if they plan to attend so she can make hotel
reservations (hotel registration begins on May 10th).

D. Cornhusker Girls State (June 6th from 2:45-3:45 p.m.)

Schorr agreed to meet with participants. 

ADDITIONS TO THE AGENDA

A. Contract with Karen Amen to Serve as the Lincoln-Lancaster County
Consolidation Task Force Facilitator

MOTION: Schorr moved and Raybould seconded approval of the addition to the
agenda.  Raybould, Amundson, Schorr, Smoyer and Hudkins voted aye. 
Motion carried 5-0.
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 5 DIVERSION SERVICES TRANSITION UPDATE - Kim Etherton,
Community Corrections Director

Kim Etherton, Community Corrections Director, presented a plan for transition of some
of the components of the County’s Diversion Services Program from Diversion Services,
Inc. to Community Corrections (Exhibit C).  She said her preference would be to take
over the services on January 1, 2014 but said Diversion Services’ lease of space to run
the program does not expire until the end of February.  Etherton said the County could
either reimburse Diversion Services for two months of rent or could wait and take over
the program beginning March 1, 2014. 

Joe Kelly, County Attorney, appeared and said there is a termination clause in the
contract which provides for 60 days termination, without cause, by either party.  He
added that Eric McMasters, President, Diversion Services, Inc., is aware of the County’s
plans to transition the program to Community Corrections.  The City of Lincoln, which
also contracts with Diversion Services, Inc. for services, has also been apprised of the
County’s plans.  

Etherton requested authorization to hire a program coordinator to work on the
transition process, with a starting date of July 1, 2013.  She said if the person who is
currently managing the program for Diversion Services, Inc. applies for the position
and is hired, it could reduce their personnel costs.  Etherton estimated salary and
benefits for the position at $65,385.00 (Exhibit D).

Hudkins asked Etherton whether she has adequate space for the program.  Etherton
said she is looking at converting space in the basement of the building that houses
Community Corrections but doesn’t have a cost estimate yet.

Schorr questioned the need to continue to make payments to Diversion Services if the
County is at the point of cancelling the contract, noting those funds could be used to
pay for the program coordinator position. 

MOTION: Raybould moved and Amundson seconded to authorize Kim Etherton,
Community Corrections Director to hire a program coordinator and to
work with the Property Manager on converting space to house the
program.

FRIENDLY AMENDMENT: Schorr offered a friendly amendment to notify Eric
McMasters, President, Diversion Services, Inc., that the contract will end December 31,
2013. 

The maker of the motion and the seconder accepted the friendly amendment.

ROLL CALL: Schorr, Smoyer, Amundson, Raybould and Hudkins voted aye.  Motion
carried 5-0.
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RETURNING TO ITEM 10

Sue Eckley, County Risk Manager, appeared and said employee spouses can get blood
chemistry profiles for the same pricing the County receives ($17 for females and $20
for males) and said that information will be included on the paycheck insert.  She said
they would have to make an appointment to have the blood work at the Lincoln-
Lancaster County Health Department’s Public Health Clinic.

Raybould suggested that the blood chemistry profiles be offered at no cost to spouses
that are covered by the County’s health insurance plan.  Eckley said there isn’t enough
money in the Wellness Fun to pay for spouses this year, estimating the cost of
providing the benefit to the spouses at $2,000 to $4,000.  Raybould suggested asking
for a donation towards the cost.  Eckley said it would be difficult to administer,
explaining the County would be billed for those that didn’t pay and would have to go
back over a list of everyone who received the blood work to make sure it wasn’t being
billed for someone who paid.

MOTION: Raybould moved and Schorr seconded to approve the paycheck insert
with a modification to indicate that the blood chemistry profiles are open
to spouses currently on the County’s health insurance plan.  Raybould,
Amundson, Schorr, Smoyer and Hudkins voted aye.  Motion carried 5-0.

FRIENDLY AMENDMENT:  Schorr offered a friendly amendment to extend the blood
chemistry profiles to all County employees, and their spouses, regardless of whether
they are covered by the County’s health insurance plan.

The maker of the motion agreed to the friendly amendment.

 6 SOUTHWEST 12TH STREET AND DENTON ROAD UPDATE - Don
Thomas, County Engineer; Virgil Dearmont, Bridge Division Head, County
Engineering

Don Thomas, County Engineer, said he asked the contractor to provide a quote to
focus his efforts on the Southwest 12th Street and Denton Road intersection and the
portion of the road east from the intersection that was included in the project, using
June 14th as the deadline.  The contractor responded on April 27th with a quote of
$11,860.  Virgil Dearmont, Bridge Division Head, County Engineering, cautioned that
bad weather could cause a delay.

MOTION: Smoyer moved and Amundson seconded to move forward with
amendment of the contract and issue a press release regarding the
change in schedule for the intersection.  Amundson, Schorr, Smoyer,
Raybould and Hudkins voted aye.  Motion carried 5-0.
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Raybould suggested the County Engineer also provide an update to the Denton
community on the status of the project.

ADDITIONS TO THE AGENDA

B. Keno Funding for East Beltway

MOTION: Smoyer moved and Amundson seconded approval of the addition to the
agenda.  Smoyer, Amundson, Raybould, Schorr and Hudkins voted aye. 
Motion carried 5-0.

Dennis Meyer, Budget and Fiscal Officer, appeared and said the County Engineer
recently had a right-of-way acquisition related to the East Beltway.  He said there are 
currently no funds set aside for that purpose. 

Board consensus was to earmark $100,000 in next year’s Keno Fund budget for
Beltway acquisitions.

 7 BRYAN/LGH CONTRACT FOR MEDICAL SERVICES - Mike Thew,
Chief Deputy County Attorney

Mike Thew, Chief Deputy County Attorney, said he was contacted by the attorney for
Bryan Health regarding renegotiation of the County’s contract with the hospital for the
provision of medical services to various County detainees, which is set to expire in
December. 

Board consensus was to seek a five-year extension of the contract.

 8 PENDING AND POTENTIAL LITIGATION AND SECURITY
DISCUSSION - Mike Thew, Chief Deputy County Attorney; Doug Cyr,
Chief Administrative Deputy County Attorney; Brittany Behrens, Deputy
County Attorney 

MOTION: Schorr moved and Smoyer seconded to enter Executive Session at 9:40
a.m. for the purpose of protecting the public interest with regards to
pending and potential litigation and security discussion.

The Chair restated the motion for the record.

ROLL CALL: Amundson, Smoyer, Schorr, Raybould and Hudkins voted aye.  Motion
carried 5-0.

MOTION: Smoyer moved and Amundson seconded to exit Executive Session at
10:35 a.m.  Amundson, Raybould, Schorr, Smoyer and Hudkins voted
aye.  Motion carried 5-0.
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RETURNING TO ITEM 10

The maker of the friendly amendment withdrew it, as it was made after roll call had
been taken on the motion.

There was general consensus to extend the blood chemistry profiles to all employee
spouses, regardless of whether they are covered by the County’s health insurance
plan.

 9 BUDGET OVERVIEW - Dennis Meyer, Budget and Fiscal Officer 

Dennis Meyer, Budget and Fiscal Officer, disseminated copies of Lancaster County,
Property Tax Funded Budgets, Fiscal Year (FY) 2014 Requested Compared to Fiscal
Year (FY) 2013 Adopted (Exhibit E), noting a net change of $4,593,534.  He noted the
Board used 1.6 cents of the Railroad Transportation Safety District’s (RTSD’s) levy last
year and said the deficit will increase by $3,200,000 if the Board decides against using
that portion of the RTSD’s levy again this year.

Meyer noted other significant budget expenditure items are: 1) Funding of the workers
compensation and self insurance funds ($800,000); 2) Health insurance increase
($1,200,000); and 3) Reuse of the old jail facility (cost unknown).  Other issues
include: 1) Keno Fund; 2) Property valuations; and 3) Lancaster Manor Fund.

Meyer also presented budget information for the Community Mental Health Center
(CMHC) and Crisis Center (Exhibit F).  He noted Region V has reduced revenues
available to CMHC for FY 2012-2013 by $184,000.  Schorr suggested the County
reduce its match to Region V by the same amount.  

Schorr requested additional information regarding the amount of property tax needed
to support the Crisis Center, stating she feels the projection of $517,868.00 is high.

Discussion also took place regarding the $500,000 the Board pledged to the CMHC
transition process.  Meyer questioned whether that amount is over and above last
year’s levy amount, noting the Board agreed to make $500,000 available, for each of
the next two (2) years, beginning July 1, 2013, for the Invitation to Negotiate (ITN)
process (see November 29, 2013 Staff Meeting minutes).  There was consensus to
schedule further discussion of the transition with C. J. Johnson, Region V Systems
Administrator, after a new provider has been selected.

Amundson and Smoyer exited the meeting at 11:03 a.m.  NOTE: Amundson left to
attend the Nebraska Association of County Officials (NACO) Institute of Excellence.
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ADDITIONS TO THE AGENDA

A. Contract with Karen Amen to Serve as the Lincoln-Lancaster County
Consolidation Task Force Facilitator

Eagan said Amen is retired and is no longer a certified professional facilitator.  She 
also lacks liability insurance.  He recommended that the Board waive the insurance
provision and eliminate the requirement for a license, noting the contract will include a
hold harmless clause.

Smoyer returned to the meeting at 11:06 a.m.

10 ACTION ITEMS

A. Paycheck Insert for Blood Chemistry Profiles

Item was moved forward on the agenda.

11 CONSENT ITEMS

There were no consent items.

12 ADMINISTRATIVE OFFICER REPORT

A. Employee Recognition Breakfast (7:30 a.m. on May 21st at Windsor
Stables, 330 South 10th Street)

B. Legislative Retreat Date and Location
C. Nebraska Association of County Officials (NACO) Annual Conference,

December 11-13, 2013 in Omaha, Nebraska 
D. Cornhusker Girls State (June 6th from 2:45-3:45 p.m.)

Items A-D were moved forward on the agenda.

E. Claim for Review: Payment Voucher No. PV39882 from Emergency
Management for Mileage Reimbursement in the Amount of $887.06
for James Gerweek.  Claim is Beyond the 90-Day Reimbursement
Period

Eagan gave an explanation of the claim.

MOTION: Schorr moved and Smoyer seconded to handle the claim through the
regular claims process.  Smoyer, Schorr, Raybould and Hudkins voted
aye.  Amundson was absent from voting.  Motion carried 4-0.
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F. Appointment of Chuck Harper to the Visitors Promotion Committee
(VPC)

The Board scheduled the appointment on the May 14, 2013 County Board of
Commissioners Meeting agenda.

G. Abbott Motocross Improvement Fund Grant Extension

Eagan said Abbott Sports Complex has requested a second addendum to its grant
contract to extend the completion date to June 30, 2013.

The Board scheduled an addendum to the contract on the May 14, 2013 County Board
of Commissioners Meeting agenda.

H. Prudential Retirement Webinars

Informational only.

I. County Board Representative for South Beltway Advisory Panel

Hudkins, Schorr and Raybould expressed interest in serving.  Eagan said he will check
to see if the Board can appoint two representatives to the panel.

J. Renewal of Industrial Services Contract for Removal of Dead Animals

There was consensus to renew the contract.

13 PENDING

There were no pending items.

14 DISCUSSION OF BOARD MEMBER MEETINGS

A. Keno Prevention Fund - Schorr

Schorr said $1,000,000 from the Keno revenues was set aside in a reserve fund and
new reserves are available for distribution.  In the past, grants of $7,500 were
awarded, with a three-year step-down of funding.  There is interest in making $10,000
grant awards, with a second year step-down, since more funds are now available. 
There are also plans to move to a two-year grant cycle.

Eagan noted plans to invest the $1,000,000 in a public endowment and said the
Community Health Endowment (CHE) is not interested in assisting with that endeavor. 
He said there may be other options available. 
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15 EMERGENCY ITEMS AND OTHER BUSINESS

There were no emergency items or other business.

16 ADJOURNMENT

MOTION: Raybould moved and Smoyer seconded to adjourn the meeting at 11:17
a.m.  Smoyer, Raybould, Schorr and Hudkins voted aye.  Amundson was
absent from voting.  Motion carried 4-0.

__________________
Dan Nolte
Lancaster County Clerk

 
























































































